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1. APOLOGIES  
 
 
2. CONFIRMATION OF MEETING MINUTES – 28 NOVEMBER 2011 
 
 The minutes of the Board’s ordinary meeting of 28 November 2011, are attached.   
 
 
3. DEPUTATIONS BY APPOINTMENT 
  

 
4. PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS 
 
 
5. NOTICES OF MOTION   

 
 
6. CORRESPONDENCE 
 
 6.1 WENDY HAWKE  
 
  The attached correspondence refers. 
 
 6.2 ASCOT/FREEVILLE RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION 
 
  The attached correspondence refers.    
 
 
7. BRIEFINGS  
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8. BOWER AVENUE - PROPOSED PARKING RESTRICTIONS AND BUS STOP UPGRADE 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager City Environment Group, DDI 941- 8608 
Officer responsible: Unit Manager, Transport and Greenspace  
Author: Paul Forbes, Assistant Traffic Engineer 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to seek Board approval for the installation of time limited parking 

restrictions, and the upgrading of the existing bus stop on Bower Avenue (refer Attachment 1). 
 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. Following a letter to the Board from business owners of the shops at the corner of 

Bower Avenue and Beach Road, staff received a request from the Board to address the safety 
and parking concerns of the business owners.  

 
 3. The business owners have requested that the Board give consideration to installing parking 

ticks on Bower Avenue directly outside the dairy, and the relocation of the existing unmarked 
bus stop to a point approximately 20 metres north of its current position, to allow for additional 
parking in the immediate vicinity of the shops on Bower Avenue. 

 
 4. Bower Avenue is classified as a Minor Arterial Road in the City Plan and has an average daily 

traffic volume of 6,000 vehicles.  The bus stop on Bower Avenue and the no stopping lines at 
the roundabout are the only parking restrictions currently in place on this section of 
Bower Avenue.  Beach Road is classified as a Collector Road in the City Plan and has an 
average daily traffic volume of 5,500 vehicles.  The existing parking restrictions on this section 
of Beach Road include: No Stopping lines at the roundabout; P30 time limited parking on both 
sides of the road outside the shops; and a bus stop that is approximately 50 metres west of the 
shops.  Observations made by staff show that the P30 parking appears to be well utilised, 
however business owners have commented that vehicles occasionally park for longer than the 
allowed 30 minutes.  This information has been passed on to the Parking Enforcement Team.    

 
 5. The Number 7 Queenspark bus runs along this section of Bower Avenue and is currently 

operating at a half hourly frequency, seven days a week.  Adjacent bus stops along the route 
are approximately 220 metres to the north and 335 metres to the south of the bus stop that has 
been requested to be relocated.  The request from the business owners was to relocate the bus 
stop further north than its current position to allow additional unrestricted parking spaces close 
to the shops.  Bearing in mind the location of the adjacent bus stops as mentioned above, the 
current position of the bus stop is the most suitable position.  Stakeholders were therefore given 
two options in regards to the installation of road markings identifying the bus stop.  

 
• Option 1 – Support the installation of road markings for the existing bus stop. 
• Option 2 – Do not support the installation of road markings for the existing bus stop. 
   

  Option 1 is the preferred option of staff.  Consultation results show that the preferred option of 
those consulted is Option 1 (refer to paragraph 17).    

  
 6. The Kerbside Parking Limit Lines Operational Policy adopted by Council on 24 June 2010 does 

not allow the installation of parking ticks where there is no time limited parking restriction in 
place, unless the Board resolve to approve an exemption to the policy.  Three options were 
given to the residents and business owners in regards to parking directly outside the dairy on 
Bower Avenue.  

  
• Option 1 – Installation of P5 time limited parking (8am to 6pm Monday to Friday). 
• Option 2 – Installation of P60 time limited parking (8am to 6pm Monday to Friday). 
• Option 3 – Installation of parking ticks with no time limit. 

 
  Option 1 is the preferred option of staff.  Consultation results show that the preferred option of 

those consulted is Option 1 (refer to paragraph 17).   
  



12. 12. 2011 
 

- 5 - 
 
 
8. Cont’d 
 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 7. The estimated cost of this proposal is $500. 
 
 Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2009-19 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 8. The installation of signs and road markings are covered by Transport and Greenspace 

Operational budgets. 
 
 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 9. Part 1, Clause 5 of the Christchurch City Council Traffic and Parking Bylaw 2008 provides the 

Council with the authority to install parking restrictions by resolution. 
 
 10. The Community Boards have delegated authority from the Council to exercise the delegations 

as set out in the Register of Delegations.  The list of delegations for the Community Boards 
includes the resolution of parking restrictions and traffic control devices. 

 
 11. The installation of any parking restriction signs and/or markings must comply with the 

Land Transport Rule: Traffic Control Devices 2004. 
 
 Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?  
 
 12. As above. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
 13. Aligns with the Streets and Transport activities by contributing to the Council’s Community 

Outcomes-Safety and Community. 
 
 Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2009-19 

LTCCP? 
 
 14. As above. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 15. The recommendations align with the Councils Parking Strategy 2003 and Road Safety Strategy 

2004. 
 
 Do the recommendations align with the Council’s strategies? 
 
 16. As above. 
 
 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 17. A total of eleven consultation letters were distributed to the three businesses that submitted the 

request to the Board, and all residents on the west side of Bower Avenue from Beach Road to 
number 399 Bower Avenue.  Of the 11 consulted, seven responses were received.  Five of the 
responses received support Option 1 (P5).  Four of the responses received support Option 1 for 
the bus stop (retain location and install road markings).  The three that did not support the 
retention of the existing bus stop location indicated that they would prefer that the bus stop be 
relocated further north, as mentioned in paragraph 5 this request is not considered practicable. 

 
 18. The Officer in Charge - Parking Enforcement agrees with this recommendation. 
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 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended that the Board:  
 
 Revoke the following: 
 
 (a) All existing parking restrictions on the west side of Bower Avenue from Beach Road to a point 

measured 75 metres north of Beach Road. 
 
 Approve the following: 
 
 (b) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at all times on the west side of Bower Avenue from 

the northern kerb of Beach Road and continuing north for 23 metres. 
 
 (c) That the parking of vehicles be restricted to a maximum period of five minutes on the west side 

of Bower Avenue, commencing at a point 23 metres north of the northern kerb of Beach Road 
and continuing north for 14 metres. 

 
 (d) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at all times on the west side of Bower Avenue, 

commencing at a point 37 metres north of the northern kerb of Beach Road and continuing 
north for a distance of nine metres. 

 
 (e) That a bus stop be installed on the west side of Bower Avenue, commencing at a point 

46 metres north of the northern kerb of Beach Road, and continuing north for 14 metres. 
 
 (f) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at all times on the west side of Bower Avenue, from 

a point 61 metres north of the northern kerb of Beach Road and continuing north for a distance 
of four metres. 
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9.  ASTON DRIVE, BOWER AVENUE, BROADHAVEN AVENUE - PROPOSED MINOR SAFETY 

IMPROVEMENTS 
 

General Manager responsible: City Environment Group, General Manager, DDI 941-8608 
Officer responsible: Transport and Greenspace, Road Corridor Operations Manager  
Author: Paul Forbes, Assistant Traffic Engineer 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to seek Board approval that the existing No Stopping Lines on the 

western side of Bower Avenue, adjacent to Broadhaven Reserve, be extended to the 
intersection of Bower Avenue and Aston Drive (Refer Attachment 1) and that No Stopping 
Lines be installed at the eastern end of Broadhaven Avenue, between the bus stop adjacent to 
Broadhaven Reserve and Bower Avenue (Refer Attachment 2). 

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. Council staff have received a request from a resident that the existing No Stopping Restriction 

adjacent to Broadhaven Reserve be extended to the northern end of Bower Avenue. (Refer 
Attachment 1.)  Staff have also received a request from the Board following two deputations to 
the Board at its meeting held on 16 August 2010, in relation to the safety around 
Broadhaven Reserve. 

 
 3. Bower Avenue is a Minor Arterial Road with an average daily traffic volume of 5,400 vehicles 

per day.  Aston Drive is a Local Road with an average daily traffic volume of 1,000 vehicles per 
day.  Broadhaven Avenue is a Collector Road with an average daily traffic volume of 1,500 
vehicles per day. 

 
 4. Football is played at Broadhaven Reserve during the winter and touch rugby is played in 

summer.  Staff have received complaints from residents concerning parking around the reserve 
during sports events.  The complaints received generally outlined safety concerns caused by 
vehicles being parked too close to the intersections. 

 
 5. The Land Transport – Road User Rule states that no driver may park their vehicle within 

six metres of an intersection (unless parking is authorised by the road controlling authority and 
the appropriate signs and road markings are installed).  The Road User Rule also states that 
drivers must park with due care and consideration for other road users.   Although the rule is 
clear in regards to parking with due care and consideration, enforcement can be difficult.  
Motorist could argue (in court) that when they parked their vehicle there were no other vehicles 
in the area and that they did not cause safety issues at the time that they parked.   The 
installation of No Stopping Lines will eliminate any driver confusion as to where is and is not an 
appropriate parking space. 

 
 6. No Stopping Lines are generally only installed for safety reasons.  The proposed No Stopping 

Lines will be in conjunction with adjusting the lay out of the road markings and warning signs at 
the intersection of Bower Avenue and Aston Drive.  The proposal to install No Stopping Lines on 
Broadhaven Avenue at each end of the existing bus stop is aimed at reducing the occurrence of 
inconsiderate and unsafe parking at the roundabout during busy periods such as sporting 
events at the reserve. 

 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 7. The estimated cost of this proposal is $900.  
 
 Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2009-19 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 8. The installation of road markings is within the LTCCP Streets and Transport Operational 

Budgets. 
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 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 9. Part 1, Clause 5 of the Christchurch City Council Traffic and Parking Bylaw 2008 provides the 

Council with the authority to install parking restrictions by resolution. 
 
 10. The Community Boards have delegated authority from the Council to exercise the delegations 

as set out in the Register of Delegations.  The list of delegations for the Community Boards 
includes the resolution of parking restrictions and traffic control devices.  

 
 11. The installation of any parking restriction signs and/or markings must comply with the 

Land Transport Rule: Traffic Control Devices 2004. 
 
 Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?  
 
 12. As above. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
 13. Aligns with the Streets and Transport activities by contributing to the Council’s Community 

Outcomes-Safety and Community. 
 
 Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2009-19 

LTCCP? 
 
 14. As above. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 15. The recommendations align with the Councils Parking and Road Safety Strategies. 
  
 Do the recommendations align with the Council’s strategies? 
 
 16. As above. 
 
 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 17. As this proposal is a safety issue and no residents were considered to be directly affected, no 

public consultation was carried out. 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended that the Board revoke: 
 
 (a) All existing parking restrictions on Bower Avenue from Aston Drive to Broadhaven Avenue. 
 
 (b) All existing parking restrictions on Aston Drive from Bower Avenue to 50 metres east of 

Bower Avenue. 
 
 (c) All existing parking restrictions on the northern side of Broadhaven Avenue from Bower Avenue 

to Lamorna Road. 
 
 It is recommended that the Board approve: 
 
 (d) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the western side of Bower Avenue 

commencing at Aston Drive and extending to Broadhaven Avenue. 
 
 (e) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the eastern side of Bower Avenue 

commencing at Aston Drive and extending south for a distance of 14 metres. 
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 (f) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the northern side of 

Broadhaven Avenue commencing at Aston Drive and extending west for a distance of 
24 metres. 

 
 (g) That a bus stop be installed on the northern side of Broadhaven Avenue commencing at a point 

24 metres west of Bower Avenue and extending west for a distance of 28 metres. 
 
 (h) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the northern side of 

Broadhaven Avenue commencing at a point 52 metres west of Bower Avenue and extending 
west for a distance of eight metres.   
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10. BURWOOD ROAD AND CLARE PARK ADJACENT TO WINDSOR SCHOOL - PROPOSED P3 

INSTALLATION AND BUS STOPS UPGRADES 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager City Environment Group, DDI 941- 8608 
Officer responsible: Unit Manager Transport and Greenspace 
Author: Rahul Ray Biswas, Graduate Traffic Engineer 

 
 1. The purpose of this report is to seek the Burwood/Pegasus Community Board’s approval for 

parking restrictions to be installed in the Clare Park accessway and on Burwood Road adjacent 
to Windsor School. 

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY  
 
 2. Council staff have had several requests to provide a Drop Off and Pick up Zone in the vicinity of 

Windsor School.  Cars are parked for a considerable amount of time during the school drop off 
and pick up times making Burwood Road congested.  Some illegal parking over the driveway 
accesses is also occurring.  This is also an opportunity to upgrade the existing bus stops on 
Burwood Road situated between Helmsdale Street and Queen Elizabeth II Drive to the current 
standard allowing for the easy access and exit of the larger buses servicing these stops.  
(please refer to the attached plan) 

 
  The officer’s recommendations will relate to: 
 
 (a) P3 (3 minute maximum) 8.15am to 9.15am and 2.30pm to 3.30pm (School Days) Drop 

Off/Pick Up Zone on both sides of Burwood Road as shown on the attached plan. 
 
                    (b)   Providing Parking Ticks on both sides of Burwood Road to reduce the likelihood of 

motorists blocking driveway accesses as shown on the attached plan. 
 
 (c) Install fully restricted parking on both sides of the Clare Park access by installing 

additional no stopping lines. 
 
 (d) Upgrade all existing bus stops on Burwood Road situated between Helmsdale Street and 

Queen Elizabeth II Drive to the current standard. 
 

 
 3. Following the recent increase in student numbers of Windsor School due to redevelopment in 

the surrounding areas, staff are receiving increasing calls from the community about 
experiencing the following problems on a regular basis: 

 
 (a) Cars are parked for a considerable amount of time during the school drop off and pick up 

times making Burwood Road congested. 
 
 (b) Vehicles parking on the driveway access points on Burwood Road. 
 
 (c) Vehicles parking on the no stopping lines at the Clare Park accessway. 
 
 (d) Vehicles parking in the bus stop area. 
 
 4. Burwood Road is a Collector road and has an average annual total of approximately 8,000 

vehicles per day.  The Route 46 Marshland bus operates through this section of Burwood Road 
with a 30 minute frequency.   

 
 5. It has been observed that buses are having difficulty manoeuvring into and out of the stops on 

Burwood Road due to vehicles parking adjacent to the bus stops. Often buses can not get out of 
the live lane which impedes the flow of traffic. It was therefore proposed to upgrade the existing 
bus stops to the current standard, which includes the eight metre entry and four metre exit.  
Initial consultation proposed to relocate the existing bus stop outside 212 Burwood Road to 
outside 216 Burwood Road, however the responses received did not indicate support for the 
relocation of the bus stop.  The staff recommendation is now to upgrade the existing bus stop at 
the current location. 
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 6. A parking survey on Burwood Road was conducted on the Tuesday 17 August 2010.  During 

the survey, it was found that vehicles are parked on Burwood Road for a long time before the 
students pick-up time, making Burwood Road congested.  A post earthquake parking survey 
dated 19 September, 2011 also concluded the same. 

 
 7. Although some recommendations in this report are not on legal road (Clare Park access way), 

the public still has access to the areas concerned.  This means that the areas are considered as 
road by law and therefore the recommendations are enforceable. 

 
 8. Consultation was undertaken with all affected residents and business owners in the vicinity of 

Windsor School and Clare Park via a consultation letter and plans.  Overwhelming support has 
been received from all residents and stakeholders on installing a P3 zone in the immediate 
vicinity of the school.  A consultation letter and proposed plan was also sent to the 
Windsor/Westhaven Residents’ Group.  Staff did not receive a response from the residents’ 
group.  A telephone conversation concluded that the residents’ group is in recess. 

 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 9. The estimated cost of this proposal is approximately $2,000. 
 
 Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2009-19 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 10. The installation of road markings and signs is within the LTCCP Streets and Transport 

Operational Budgets. 
 
 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 11. Part 1, Clause 5 of the Christchurch City Council Traffic and Parking Bylaw 2008 provides the 

Council with the authority to install parking restrictions by resolution. 
 
 12. The Community Boards have delegated authority from the Council to exercise the delegations 

as set out in the Register of Delegations.  The list of delegations for the Community Boards 
includes the resolution of parking restrictions and traffic control devices. 

 
 13. The installation of any parking restriction signs and/ or markings must comply with the Land 

Transport Rule:  Traffic Control Devices 2004. 
 
 Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?  
 
 14. As above. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
 15. Aligns with the Streets and Transport activities by contributing to the Council’s Community 

Outcomes-Safety and Community. 
 
 Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2009-19 

LTCCP? 
 
 16. As above. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 17. The recommendations align with the Council Strategies including the Parking Strategy 2003, 

and the Road Safety Strategy 2004. 
 
 Do the recommendations align with the Council’s Strategies? 
 
 18. As above. 
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 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 19. Residents and stakeholders in the vicinity of the proposal were consulted via mail.  A total of 80 

consultation packages were sent out.  Staff received 21 responses.  Nineteen responses 
supported the P3 School Drop off /Pick up proposal while 14 supported the proposed bus stop 
upgrading. 

 
 20. Though the proposal on installing the P3 got overwhelming support, some residents were 

concerned about the short time limit (P3).  The drop-off and pick-up area has been reduced in 
kerb side length and the final plan has been distributed among the residents.  Please refer to 
Attachment 1.  It should be noted that the three minute (P3) maximum time limit has been 
found to work best for drop off/pick up areas outside schools.  Extensive surveys of different 
time limits concludes that three minutes is the most effective. 

 
 21. Five respondents opposed the bus stop relocation from 212 Burwood Road to 

216 Burwood Road as was outlined in the initial consultation plan.  Out of the five respondents, 
two wanted the bus stops at the existing position whereas other three were concerned about the 
driveway access for 212, 214, 214A and 214B Burwood Road properties and wanted the bus 
stop to be relocated further south of the existing position.  Staff were happy to keep the bus stop 
at the existing location with some minor adjustments rather than relocating.  This will allow the 
residents to access 212, 214, 214B and 214C Burwood Road properties from Burwood Road 
when a bus stops at the bus stop. 

 
 22. A consultation letter and proposed plan were also sent to the Windsor/Westhaven Residents’ 

Group.  Staff did not receive any response from the residents’ group.  A telephone conversation 
concluded that the residents’ group is in recess. 

 
 23. The Officer in Charge - Parking Enforcement agrees with this recommendation. 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 

It is recommended that the Burwood/Pegasus Community Board: 
 
 Revoke the following: 
 
 (a) All existing parking restrictions on the east side of Burwood Road commencing at its intersection 

with Helmsdale Street and extending in a southerly direction to 46 metres south of 
Clarevale Street. 

 
 (b) All existing parking restrictions on the west side of Burwood Road commencing at a point 

342 metres south from its intersection with Newhaven Street and extending in a northerly 
direction to 12 metres north of Newhaven Street. 

 
 (c) All existing parking restrictions on the north side of Newhaven Street commencing at its 

intersection with Burwood Road and extending in a westerly direction for a distance of 
16 metres. 

 
 (d) All existing parking restrictions on the south side of Newhaven Street commencing at its 

intersection with Burwood Road and extending in a westerly direction for a distance of 
16 metres. 

 
 (e) All existing stopping restrictions on the both sides of the Clare Park access way commencing at 

its intersection with Burwood Road and extending in a westerly direction for a distance of 
187 metres. 

 
 Approve the following No Stopping Restrictions: 
 
 (f) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 34 metres south from its intersection with Helmsdale Street and 
extending in a southerly direction for a distance of nine metres. 
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 (g) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 57 metres south from its intersection with Helmsdale Street and 
extending in a southerly direction for a distance of four metres. 

 
 (h) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 202 metres north from its intersection with Clarevale Street and 
extending in a northerly direction for a distance of eight metres. 

 
 (i) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 182 metres north from its intersection with Clarevale Street and 
extending in a northerly direction for a distance of six metres. 

 
 (j) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 51 metres north from its intersection with Clarevale Street and extending 
in a northerly direction for a distance of 67 metres. 

 
 (k) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Burwood Road 

commencing at its intersection with Clarevale Street and extending in a northerly direction for a 
distance of 13 metres. 

 
 (l) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Burwood Road 

commencing at its intersection with Clarevale Street and extending in a southerly direction for a 
distance of eight metres. 

 
 (m) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 22 metres south from its intersection with Clarevale Street and extending 
in a southerly direction for a distance of 14 metres. 

 
 (n) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the west side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 329 metres south from its intersection with Newhaven Street and 
extending in a southerly direction for a distance of 13 metres. 

 
 (o) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the west side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 308 metres south from its intersection with Newhaven Street and 
extending in a southerly direction for a distance of seven metres. 

 
 (p) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the south side of the Clare Park 

access way commencing at its intersection with Burwood Road and extending in a westerly 
direction for a distance of 187 metres as shown on Attachment 1.  

 
         (q)     That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the north side of the Clare Park access 

way commencing at its intersection with Burwood Road and extending in a westerly direction for 
a distance of 86 metres as shown on Attachment 1. 

 
 (r) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the west side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 160 metres south from its intersection with Newhaven Street and 
extending in a southerly direction for a distance of 61 metres.  

 
 (s) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the west side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 52 metres south from its intersection with Newhaven Street and 
extending in a southerly direction for a distance of 8 metres. 

 
 (t) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the west side of Burwood Road 

commencing at a point 34 metres south from its intersection with Newhaven Street and 
extending in a southerly direction for a distance of four metres. 

 
 (u) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the west side of Burwood Road 

commencing at its intersection with Newhaven Street and extending in a southerly direction for 
a distance of 11 metres. 
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 (v) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the south side of Newhaven Street 

commencing at its intersection with Burwood Road and extending in a westerly direction for a 
distance of 16 metres. 

 
 (w) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the north side of Newhaven Street 

commencing at its intersection with Burwood Road and extending in a westerly direction for a 
distance of 16 metres. 

 
 (x) That the stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the west side of Burwood Road 

commencing at its intersection with Newhaven Street and extending in a northerly direction for a 
distance of 12 metres. 

 
 Approve the following Bus Stops:  
 
 (y) That a bus stop be installed on the east side of Burwood Road commencing at a point 

43 metres south of its intersection with Helmsdale Street and extending in a southerly direction 
for a distance of 14 metres. 

 
 (z) That a bus stop be installed on the east side of Burwood Road commencing at a point 

188 metres north of its intersection with Clarevale Street and extending in a northerly direction 
for a distance of 14 metres. 

 
 (aa) That a bus stop be installed on the east side of Burwood Road commencing at a point 

eight metres south of its intersection with Clarevale Street and extending in a southerly direction 
for a distance of 14 metres. 

 
 (ab) That a bus stop be installed on the west side of Burwood Road commencing at a point 

315 metres south of its intersection with Newhaven Street and extending in a southerly direction 
for a distance of 14 metres. 

 
 (ac) That a bus stop be installed on the west side of Burwood Road commencing at a point 

38 metres south of its intersection with Newhaven Street and extending in a southerly direction 
for a distance of 14 metres. 

 
Approve the following Parking Restrictions: 

 
 (ad) That the parking of vehicles be restricted to a maximum period of three minutes between the 

hours of 8.15am to 9.15am and 2.30pm to 3.30pm on school days, on the east side of 
Burwood Road commencing at a point 118 metres north of its intersection with Clarevale Street 
and extending in a northerly direction for a distance of 64 metres. 

 
 (ae) That the parking of vehicles be restricted to a maximum period of three minutes between the 

hours of 8.15am to 9.15am and 2.30pm to 3.30pm on school days, on the west side of 
Burwood Road commencing at a point 60 metres south of its intersection with Newhaven Street 
and extending in a southerly direction for a distance of 100 metres. 

 
 (af) That the parking ticks be installed on both sides of Burwood Road from Clarevale Street to 

Clare Park access way as shown in the attached plan. 
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11. BURWOOD/PEGASUS COMMUNITY BOARD - 2011/12 DISCRETIONARY RESPONSE FUND - 

APPLICATIONS 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager, Community Services Group, DDI 941-8607 
Officer responsible: Community Support Unit Manager 
Author: Duncan Innes, Community Grants Funding Team Leader 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is for the Burwood/Pegasus Community Board to consider 

applications for funding from its 2011/12 Discretionary Response Fund from: 
  

(a) Bexley Residents’ Association 
 
(b) Wainoni/Avonside Community Services Trust 
 
(c) Aranui Primary School 
 
(d) Coastal Spirit Football Club 
 
(e) North Wai Boardriders 
 
(f) Eastside Christchurch Community Trust. 
 

 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. In 2011/12, the total pool available for allocation for the Burwood/Pegasus Discretionary 

Response Fund is $62,754.  The Discretionary Response Fund opens each year on 1 July and 
closes on 30 June the following year, or when all funds are expended. 

 
 3. The purpose of the fund is to assist community groups where the project and funding request 

fall outside other Council funding criteria and/or closing dates.  This fund is also for emergency 
funding for unforeseen situations. 

 
 4. At the Council meeting on 22 April 2010, the Council resolved to change the criteria and 

delegations around the local Discretionary Response Fund. 
  
 5. The change in criteria limited the items that the local Discretionary Response Fund does not 

cover to only: 
 

(a)  Legal challenges or Environment Court challenges against the Council, Council 
Controlled Organisations or Community Boards decisions;  

 
(b)  Projects or initiatives that change the scope of a Council project; and  
 
(c)  Projects or initiatives that will lead to ongoing operational costs to the Council. 

 
  The Council also made a note that: "Community Boards can recommend to the Council for 

consideration grants under (b) and (c)."  
 

6. Based on these criteria, the applications from the Bexley Residents’ Association for a 
commemorative plaque, Wainoni/Avonside Community Services Trust for 10 year celebration 
and Pamper Day event, Aranui Primary School towards their centenary booklet and 
Coastal Spirit Football Club for their Football Development programme, North Wai Boardriders 
towards their School holiday Surf ‘n Skate programme, Eastside Community Church towards 
their Love Avondale Community Weekend, are all eligible for funding. 

 
 7. Detailed information on the application and staff comments are included in the attached 

Decision Matrix. (Refer Attachment 1) 
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 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 8. There is currently $50,455 remaining in the Board’s 2011/12 Discretionary Response Fund.  
 
 Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2009-19 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 9. Yes, see page 184 of the LTCCP regarding community grants schemes including Board 

funding. 
 
 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 10. There are no legal considerations.  
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
 11. Aligns with LTCCP and Activity Management Plans, page 172 and 176. 
 
 Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2009-19 

LTCCP? 
 
 12. Yes, see LTCCP pages 176 and 177 regarding community grants schemes, including Board 

funding. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 13. Refer to the attached Decision Matrix. 
 
 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 14. Not applicable.  
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended that the Burwood/Pegasus Community Board: 
 

(a)  Approve a grant of $650 from its 2011/12 Discretionary Response Fund to the Bexley Residents’ 
Association  towards a commemorative plaque. 

 
(b) Approve a grant of $3,000 from its 2011/12 Discretionary Response Fund to the 

Wainoni/Avonside Community Services Trust being $1,000  towards their Tenth Year celebration 
and $2,000 towards the pamper day event. 

 
(c) Approve a grant of $4,400 from its 2011/12 Discretionary Response Fund to the Aranui Primary 

School Centennial Committee towards producing their centenary Booklet/DVD. 
 

(d) Approve a grant of $8,000 from its 2011/12 Discretionary Response Fund to the Coastal Spirit 
Football Club towards the wages for the Football Development Programme subject to current 
audited accounts being provided to staff. 

 
(e) Approve a grant of $569 from its 2011/12 Discretionary Response Fund to the Eastside 

Christchurch Community Church towards skip hire for the “Love Avondale Weekend” event. 
 
(f) Approve a grant of $1,600 from its 2011/12 Discretionary Response Fund to thhr 

North Wai Boardriders Club towards the programmes costs for the January 2012 holiday 
programme. 
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BACKGROUND – Coastal Spirit Football Club application 
 

15. The Coastal Spirit Football Club was formed as a result of a merger between 
Rangers Associated Football Club and New Brighton Associated Football Club approximately 
five years ago.  The emphasis with the new club was to re-brand football in the area by offering 
pathways for youth development across all ages and sexes.  It was one of the first clubs in New 
Zealand to have a full time Football Development role and the programme now in place is the 
only club based programme of its type in Canterbury. 

 
16. When the clubs merged the Rangers Club sold off their land and clubrooms on 

McGregors Road.  The club established the Canterbury Spirit Trust and donated the funds into 
this Trust.  There is approx $900,000 in this Trust earning four per cent per annum.  Football 
clubs from throughout Canterbury can apply to the Trust for their football development 
programmes. 

 
17. The Coastal Spirit Football Club is affiliated to Mainland Football with teams entered into the 

junior, youth, senior mens and womens competition for the 2012 winter season (totalling approx 
700 members).  Mainland Football is the governing body for football in the region covering the 
areas of Canterbury, Mid Canterbury, West Coast, Marlborough and Nelson and is a branch 
society of New Zealand Football.  

 
18. Mainland Football reported an overall decrease in the number of people playing football in 

Canterbury since over the 2011 winter season however the Coastal Spirit Football Club has 
seen an increase of its membership by two junior teams (approx 30 players). 

 
19. The club’s success at the representative and national level is becoming a strong feature .  They 

expect to have four girls attending the training camp for the upcoming FIFA U17 World Cup. 
 
20. The Bexley Reserve fields have not been used since September 2010 and the future of the 

fields is unknown.  The club is working with their insurer, NZI Insurance, to resolve their claim 
for the clubrooms, however the land is questionable and the club's insurance cover is for 
replacement.  The building is valued at between $1 to 2 million.  The club is currently using 
fields at Linfield and at Cuthberts Green. 

 
21. Other appropriate means of funding, FIFA Earthquake relief funding of over $300,000 has been 

donated to assist football in the region to get back on its feet.  Mainland Football and the 
New Zealand Football Foundation are still confirming the process and guidelines that clubs will 
need to follow to make applications.  The Fund will be used to assist to fix earthquake damaged 
facilities.  Clubs with genuine issues created by earthquakes will be able to apply within the next 
couple of months and it will take two to three months to receive the funds.   

 
22. Comment from Lorraine McLeod Sport Canterbury, Sport Development Officer.  'I have worked 

with Coastal Spirit Football Club and Gareth Turnbull over a number of years.  Gareth has 
maintained a very consistently high standard of work. He is a good communicator and has good 
relationships with club members.  The club has been reaccredited with a Gold ClubMark so has 
maintained this high standard for over four years; this is an indication of the work Gareth does in 
his role.' 

 
23. Lee Hanvey, Football Development Officer for Mainland Football has a key relationship with the 

appointed Coastal Spirit Football Development Manager, he states that Gareth has been 
instrumental in implementing programmes within the club as part of a new Junior Framework 
that has been piloted this year as a component of New Zealand Football's 'Whole of Football 
Plan'. He has worked closely with the FDM since early 2011 in his role as a Football 
Development Officer in the implementation of two programmes in particular; First Kicks 
(targeting four to six year olds) and the Fun Football (targeting seven to eight year olds). 
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24. Working with a very tight timeline and after the events of the past year Gareth showed great 
initiative and resourcefulness to get these programmes up and running for the start of the 2011 
season.  He was able to quickly up-skill a group of volunteers both in the format of the 
programmes and the activities which we wanted the kids exposed to.  One of the great 
challenges for all our clubs involved in the pilot has been to organise each event so that kids are 
constantly involved in the activities with little downtime and that the Game Leaders (coaches) 
were able to facilitate positive learning environments.  Gareth did a first class job in ticking both 
these boxes and also up-skilling new coordinators to be able to run the programme if and when 
he was away on other duties.  With the successful implementation of the programmes Gareth 
was also able to develop 'Training days' during the week in addition to the weekend 
programmes, one of the few pilot clubs who were able to do this. 
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12. BURWOOD/PEGASUS COMMUNITY BOARD – 2012 MEETING DATES 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager Regulation and Democracy Services, DDI 941-8462  
Officer responsible: Democracy Services Manager  
Author: Peter Dow, Community Board Adviser 

 
PURPOSE OF REPORT 

 
1.  To seek the adoption by the Board of its ordinary meeting dates from February to December 

2012 inclusive. 
 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
2.  So that the business of the Board can be conducted in an orderly manner, and to allow public 

notification to be given of those meetings in compliance with the Local Government Official 
Information and Meetings Act 1987, it is necessary that the Board adopt a schedule of ordinary 
meetings for 2012. 

 
3.  The dates proposed assume that meetings of the Burwood/Pegasus Community Board will 

generally continue to be held on the first and third Mondays of each month commencing at 4pm.   
The practice of having a Board Seminar immediately following the first of the Board’s monthly 
meetings is also proposed to continue. The venue for the holding of all ordinary meetings is the 
Board Room, corner Beresford and Union Streets in New Brighton. 

 
4.  The Board will recall that week three of each calendar month is assigned as ‘community week’ 

for Councillors where, as far as possible, Council meetings are not generally scheduled during 
that week so that Councillors have the opportunity to be active in the community in their 
representation role, including for community board business and activities. By agreeing to the 
dates for its 2012 meetings, the Board will contribute to week three again being utilised as a 
‘community week’. 

 
5. At the time of writing this report the Council had not yet adopted its own schedule for 2012 

meetings.  If there are any developments relating to that schedule that could have an impact on 
this Board’s schedule, the Board will be advised prior to consideration of this report.   

 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2009-19 LTCCP budgets? 
 
6.  Yes, provision is made in the 2009-19 LTCCP on pages 154 to 159, for elected member 

representation and governance. 
 
LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration? 
 
7.  Yes, in respect of Schedule 7, clause 19 of the Local Government Act 2002, community boards 

may adopt a schedule of ordinary meetings that are also required to be publicly notified in 
accordance with section 46 of the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987. 

 
ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2009-19 
LTCCP? 
 
8.  Yes, pages 156 to 159 of the LTCCP refers regarding levels of service for democracy and 

governance. 
 
ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
Do the recommendations align with the Council’s strategies? 
 
9.  Not applicable. 
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CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 

 
10.  Not applicable. 

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION 

 
It is recommended that the Burwood/Pegasus Community Board consider adopting a schedule of 
ordinary meeting dates for 2012 to be held at 4pm in the Board Room, corner Beresford and 
Union Streets, New Brighton, as follows: 

 
Monday 30 January 2012 
Monday 13 February 2012 
Monday 27 February 2012 
Monday 12 March 2012 
Monday 2 April 2012 
Monday 16 April 2012 
Monday 30 April 2012 
Monday 14 May 2012 
Monday 28 May 2012 
Monday 18 June 2012  
Monday 2 July 2012 
Monday 16 July 2012  (including allocation of 2012/12 Strengthening Communities Funding) 
Monday 30 July 2012 
Monday 13 August 2012 
Monday 3 September 2012 
Monday 17 September 2012 
Monday 1 October 2012 
Monday 15 October 2012 
Monday 29 October 2012 
Monday 12 November 2012 
Monday 3 December 2012 
Monday 17 December 2012 

 
Thursday 23 August 2012 at 4pm  Burwood/Pegasus Small Grants Fund Assessment Committee 
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13. BURWOOD/PEGASUS COMMUNITY BOARD – 2011/12 RECESS COMMITTEE  
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager Regulation and Democracy Services, DDI 941-8462  
Officer responsible: Democracy Services  Manager  
Author: Peter Dow, Community Board Adviser 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 

1.  The purpose of this report is to seek the Board’s approval to put in place delegation 
arrangements for the making of any required decisions (including applications for funding) that 
would otherwise be dealt with by the Board, covering the period following its final scheduled 
meeting for the year on 12 December 2011 up until the resumption of its ordinary meetings in 
late January 2012. 

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2.  In previous years it has been the Board’s practice to resolve to provide delegated authority to a 

Recess Committee comprising the Chairperson, Deputy Chairperson and one other Board 
member available (or their nominees), to make any needed decisions on the Board’s behalf 
during the Christmas/New Year holiday period. 

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION 

 
 (a)  That a Recess Committee comprising the Board Chairperson, Deputy Chairperson and one 

other Board member available (or their nominees), be authorised to exercise the delegated 
powers of the Burwood/Pegasus Community Board for the period following its ordinary meeting 
on 12 December 2011 up until the Board resumes normal business in late January 2012. 

  
 (b) That the application of any such delegation be reported back to the Board for record purposes. 
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14. RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATIONS/COMMUNITY ORGANISATIONS - UPDATES 
 

14.1 NORTH SHORE RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION 
 
 A representative(s) of the North Shore Residents’ Association will update the Board on the  

current issues and activities of the group. 
 

 14.2 RAWHITI COMMUNITY SPORTS INC 
 

 Members of the Rawhiti Community Sports Inc will update the Board on the work of the 
KiwiSport Community Sports Co-ordinator and other projects. 

 
 
15. COMMUNITY BOARD ADVISER’S UPDATE 
 

15.1 UPCOMING BOARD ACTIVITIES  
 
 15.2 BOARD FUNDS UPDATE 

 
  (Refer attached.) 
 
 15.3 CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S NOVEMBER 2011 COUNCIL UPDATE 
 
  Separately circulated to members. 
 
 
16. BOARD MEMBERS’ QUESTIONS 
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